
Sentencing of Hans and Sophie Scholl and Christoph Probst, 
February 22, 1943.


In the Name of the German People in the action against 
1. Hans Fritz Scholl, Munich, born at Ingersheim, September 22, 
1918, 
2. Sophia Magdalena Scholl, Munich, born at Forchtenberg, May 9, 
1921, and 
3. Christoph Hermann Probst, of Aldrans bei Innsbruck, born at 
Murnau, November 6, 1919,


now in investigative custody regarding treasonous assistance to 
the enemy, preparing to commit high treason, and weakening of 
the nation's armed security, the People's Court, first Senate, 
pursuant to the trial held on February 22, 1943, in which the 
officers were:


President of the People's Court Dr. Freisler, Presiding, 
Director of the Regional (Bavarian) Judiciary Stier, SS Group 
Leader Breithaupt, SA Group Leader Bunge, State Secretary and SA 
Group Leader KÃ¶glmaier, and, representing the Attorney General 
to the Supreme Court of the Reich, Reich Attorney Weyersberg, 
find:


That the accused have in time of war by means of leaflets called 
for the sabotage of the war effort and armaments and for the 
overthrow of the National Socialist way of life of our people, 
have propagated defeatist ideas, and have most vulgarly defamed 
the Führer, thereby giving aid to the enemy of the Reich and 
weakening the armed security of the nation.


On this account they are to be punished by Death.


Their honour and rights as citizens are forfeited for all time. 



Partial transcript of the Sentence of Alexander Schmorell, Kurt 
Huber, Wilhelm Graf, and others associated with the White Rose, 
pursuant to the Trial held on April 19, 1943.


In the Name of the German People in the action against 
1. Alexander Schmorell, Munich, born on September 16, 1917, in 
Orenburg (Russia); 
2. Kurt Huber, Munich, born October 24, 1893, in Chur 
(Switzerland); 
3. Wilhelm Graf, Munich, born January 2, 1918, in Kuchenheim; 
4. Hans Hirzel, Ulm, born on October 30, 1924, in Untersteinbach 
(Stuttgart); 
5. Susanne Hirzel, Stuttgart, born on August 7, 1921, in 
Untersteinbach; 
6. Franz Joseph Müller, Ulm, born on September 8, 1924, in Ulm; 
7. Heinrich Guter, Ulm, born on January 11, 1925, in Ulm; 
8. Eugen Grimminger, Stuttgart, born on July 29, 1892, in 
Crailsheim; 
9. Dr. Heinrich Philipp Bollinger, Freiburg, born on April 23, 
1916, in Saarbrücken; 
10. Helmut Karl Theodore August Bauer, Freiburg, born on June 
19, 1919, in Saarbrücken; 
11. Dr. Falk Erich Walter Harnack, Chemnitz, born on March 2, 
1913, in Stuttgart; 
12. Gisela Scheriling, Munich, born on February 9, 1922, in 
PÃ¶ssneck (Thüringen); 
13. Katharina Schüddekopf, Munich, born on February 8, 1916, in 
Magdeburg; 
14. Traute Lafrenz, Munich, born on May 3, 1919, in Hamburg;


at present in investigative custody, regarding rendering aid to 
the enemy, inter alia, the People's Court, first Senate, 
pursuant to the trial held on April 19, 1943, in which the 
officers were: 
President of the People's Court Dr. Freisler, Presiding, 
Director of the Regional (Bavarian) Judiciary Stier, SS Group 
Leader and Lt. Gen. of the Waffen-SS Breithaupt, SA Group Leader 
Bunge, SA Group Leader and State Secretary KÃ¶glmaier, and, 
representing the Reich Attorney General, First State's Attorney 
Bischoff, 
find:


That Alexander Schmorell, Kurt Huber, and Wilhelm Graf in time 
of war have promulgated leaflets calling for sabotage of the war 
effort and for the overthrow of the National Socialist way of 



life of our people; have propagated defeatist ideas, and have 
most vulgarly defamed the Führer, thereby giving aid to the 
enemy of the Reich and weakening the armed security of the 
nation.


On this account they are to be punished by Death.


Their honour and rights as citizens are forfeited for all time.


Eugen Grimminger gave money to a person guilty of high treason 
in aid of the enemy. To be sure, he was not aware that by so 
doing he was aiding the enemy of the Reich. However, he was 
aware that this person might use the money for the purpose of 
robbing our people of their National Socialist way of life. 
Because he gave support to high treason, he is sentenced to jail 
for a ten-year term, together with loss of honourable estate for 
ten years.


Heinrich Bollinger and Helmut Bauer had knowledge of treasonable 
conspiracy but failed to report it. In addition, the two 
listened to foreign radio newscasts dealing with the war and 
with events inside Germany. For this they are sentenced to jail 
for a term of seven years and loss of citizen's honour for seven 
years.


Hans Hirzel and Franz Müller - both immature boys misled by 
enemies of the state - gave support to the spread of treasonous 
propaganda against National Socialism. For this action they are 
sentenced to five years' imprisonment.


Heinrich Guter had knowledge of propagandistic intentions of 
this sort but failed to report them. For this he is sentenced to 
eighteen months' imprisonment.


Gisela Schertling, Katharina Schüddekopf, and Traute Lafrenz 
committed the same crimes. As girls, they are sentenced to one 
year's imprisonment.


Susanne Hirzel assisted in the distribution of treasonous 
leaflets. To be sure, she was not aware of their treasonous 
nature, but she was guilty in that in her inexcusable 
credulousness and good faith she did not seek certainty 
concerning the matter. She is sentenced to six months' 
imprisonment.




In the case of all the accused who have been sentenced to jail 
or imprisonment, the People's Court will accept as part of the 
punishment the time already spent in police and investigative 
custody.


Falk Harnack likewise failed to report his knowledge of 
treasonous activity. But such unique and special circumstances 
surround his case that we find ourselves unable to punish his 
deed of omission. He is accordingly set free.


